MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD

ON MONDAY 28TH MARCH 2011
In the Chair:
Councillor A P McConaghy MBE
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, O Black, S Blaney, H A Harding, W Graham, C McCambridge, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, C McShane, P McShane, C Newcombe. 
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mr P Mawdsley, Head of Environmental Health and Enforcement
Mrs E Mulholland, Head of Development Services

Ms E Gaston, Arts Officer

Ms L Mooney, Member Services/Clerical Officer
11:06:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors Hartin and McAllister.

Chairman’s Business
Councillor McConaghy offered sympathies to any families in Moyle who had suffered a bereavement since the last meeting.

Retirement of David Erwin
Councillor McMullan referred to the recent retirement of David Erwin as Chairman of the Board of the Causeway Coast and Glens Heritage Trust and paid tribute to his contribution and good work carried out in Moyle.
Councillors McConaghy, McCambridge and McIlroy agreed with these comments.

Dumping at Waterfoot Beach
Councillor O Black asked if the HTS would walk around at Waterfoot Beach to look at any works required including repairs to the old toilet block.

She stated that there had also been dumping in this area and sand being stolen.

The Clerk stated that enforcement issues would be investigated by the HEE.

Good Morning Ballycastle
Councillor Graham stated that Good Morning Ballycastle had not been able to qualify for a grant from Council.  He informed members that he was disappointed that Council could not support this group and stated that they may now have to close.  He stated that he was disappointed that Council could not help this group that was supporting old people on their own when they could provide money for lighting a tree at the seafront.

Councillor McIlroy agreed with these comments and stated that he was disappointed that the Minister was unable to find any money for voluntary groups.

Councillor P McShane concurred with these remarks.

Ramoan Old Graveyard
In reply to Councillor McConaghy, the Clerk stated that Council did not own Ramoan Old Graveyard.

Councillor McConaghy confirmed that it was not part of any religious grouping.  He stated that it was a disgrace the way it had been left.  He stated that headstones were in a terrible condition and that some of these dated back to the potato famine.

Councillor McMullan stated that a neighbouring Council had applied for a large grant to do up 5 graveyards in their area.  He stated that grant aid was available for projects such as this.
Ballintoy Polling Station
Councillor C McShane asked that a letter be sent to the Chief Electoral Officer to ask that for any future elections the natural choice for voters in Ballintoy, in the absence of their own polling station, would be to travel to Ballycastle and not Moyarget.

This was agreed.

Method of payment for Commercial Waste, Caravan Parks and Marina

Councillor C McShane stated that payments being requested annually or quarterly were causing major problems in the current financial climate.  She asked that care be taken that people could afford to make the method of payment. She suggested that monthly payments may be more convenient for people.
Councillor P McShane agreed with these comments.  He informed members that many fishermen used the harbour before the Marina had been built and had been promised berths but that they had been priced out of the market.  He stated that this was devastating for them and that the final nail in the coffin was the introduction of annual payments.

Councillor McCambridge supported these remarks and stated that it was important to allow monthly payments

After discussion, it was agreed that the Finance Department would be asked to look into allowing users of the Marina to pay monthly rather than full or quarterly payments.
In reply to Councillor Newcombe’s concerns regarding missing life saving equipment, it was agreed that beach safety, including empty life belt housings would be investigated.

Council Meetings before the Election
Councillor M Black suggested that there should only be one more Council meeting before the election to allow time for Election preparations.

Councillor McConaghy stated that a lot of Councils had ceased business already.

Councillor McCambridge stated that Council business needed to continue in terms of planning matters etc.

After discussion, it was agreed that meetings would continue and that the second meeting in April would be moved forward to 18th April due to Easter.
11:06:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 28TH FEBRUARY 2011
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 28th February 2011 having been circulated, were taken as read.


After discussion, 



Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor S Blaney and resolved,

“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 28th February 2011 be adopted.”

11:06:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 28TH FEBRUARY 2011

Queens Accession – 60th Anniversary
In reply to Councillor McIlroy the Clerk stated that with regard to the Queens Accession – 60th Anniversary, he was still to report back on what other Councils were doing to celebrate and that an event could then be decided upon.
11:06:04
APPLICATIONS FOR PLANNING PERMISSION
Councillor McConaghy welcomed Ms Julie McMath, Planning Officer to the meeting.
E/2009/0403/F  Mr I McConaghy, C/O Brendan McMullan 93 Iniscarn Road, Desertmartin, BT45 5NJ.  Location, 18a Toberkeagh Road, Bushmills.  Proposed replacement dwelling.
E/2010/0011/F  Ms Lorna Watton, C/O G M Design Associates, 22 Lodge Road, Coleraine, BT52 1NB.

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2010/0142/F  Mr S McGinn, C/O GM Design Associates, 22 Lodge Road, Coleraine, BT52 1NB.  Location, 50m NNE of 33 Churchfield Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed single storey farm dwelling, stables, agricultural shed and associated groundworks.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to not being visually linked or sited to cluster with an established group of buildings on the farm, lack of integration, prominence, detrimental change to the rural character of the countryside, and no demonstration of satisfactory access arrangements.

Councillor C McShane requested an Office Meeting for additional information.

This was agreed.

E/2010/0319/F  Padraig Mitchell, 23 Glenariff Road, Cushendall, BT44 0QY.  Location, 23 Glenariff Road, Cushendall.  Proposed one and half storey rear extension and attic conversion to provide ground floor store plus study and 3 bedrooms in the attic.

E/2010/0327/F  Mancal Energy (UK) Ltd 1600, 530 8th Avenue SW, Alberta, Canada, Calgary, T2P3S8.  Location, field south of Ballinlea House, 68 Ballinlea Road, Maghernahar, Ballycastle, BT54 6JL.  Proposed non-compliance with conditions 2, 5, 8 and 9 of E/2008/0338/F to allow partial restoration of site with retention of borehole on this site.  Borehole shaft retained below ground (fully covered) and fenced within a 5x5m surround.

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2010/0338/F  Sean Moloney, 25 Strandview Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6AJ.  Location, 40m SE of 30 Hillside Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6HZ.  Proposed change of use from agricultural farmland to outdoor activity centre (Paintballing)

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to unacceptable impact on the amenities of people living nearby, impact on features of importance to nature conservation, potential impact on public safety in terms of the nature, scale, extent and frequency of the activities by reason of increased noise, nuisance and disturbance, impact on the environmentally sensitive AONB by reason of increased noise, nuisance and disturbance and insufficient information to fully determine safe access and parking arrangements, potential adverse noise impacts generated by the use and potential impacts on natural heritage 
Councillor C McShane requested that this application be deferred for one month to allow for further information.  She stated that this was a young man from Ballycastle being very entrepreneurial and that he should be given all the support and encouragement possible.

Councillor McCambridge was supportive of these remarks.

Councillor P McShane stated that a house had been built just below the site so all of the information regarding badgers and bats should already be available to the Planners.  He stated that there had been no complaints and that in fact there was general support for the application.

Councillor C McShane stated that the applicant was willing to meet requirements and that officers were supportive of the application.

Councillor McIlroy stated that he was fully supportive of farmers being given the opportunity to diversify.  He informed members that this would be a big attraction.

Councillors McDonnell and M Black agreed with these comments.

After discussion, it was agreed that the application would be deferred for one month.

E/2010/0345/F  Oisin’s Glenariff.  Location, 212 Garron Road, Ballymena, BT44 0RA.  Proposed new community centre for social and recreational purposes phase 1 with ancillary works.

Ms McMath stated that there were no objections to this application it was recommended for approval.

E/2010/0353/F  Frances Black.  Location, Scott Cottages, East Lighthouse, Rathlin Island.  Proposed retreat centre for those affected by alcohol and drug addition.

Ms McMath stated that there had been 3 letters of objection but also a lot of information in support of the application.

Councillor C McShane stated that she supported the approval, she informed members that the Rise Foundation was a well established charity based in Dublin which provided respite for families.  She stated that the applicant was well known on the Island.  She informed members that there would also be massive economic benefits for the island.
Councillor Newcombe stated that he was also supportive of this application and informed members that approval was a wise decision.

There were no further objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.
E/2011/0020/F  The National Trust.  Location, 30m NE of Telephone Exchange, Main Street, Bushmills.  Proposal, erection of bus shelter.

Ms McMath stated that there were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, Ms McMath stated that this was a modest bus shelter situated in the car park off the main street.  She stated that she thought that this had been advertised but that she would clarify this issue.
Deferred Items
E/2005/0555/F  McAllister Construction.  Location, land at Clare Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed alterations and extensions of existing building to accommodate 6 no. apartments with existing front and north facing gable facades to be retained.
E/2006/0249/CA  McAllister Construction, Beechwood Avenue, Ballycastle.  Location, land between paint shop & derelict lands on Clare Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed alterations and extensions of existing building to accommodate 6 no. apartments, existing front façade and north facing gable to be retained.  Rear wall and tin roof shed with a number of ground floor internal walls to be removed.

Ms McMath stated that there were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

Councillor C McShane left the meeting at this point.
Councillor Newcombe enquired about parking facilities.

Ms McMath stated that surveys and assessments had been carried out and that with in curtilige and town centre parking this was acceptable.

Councillor McMullan stated that this approval was welcome but that clarification was sought on the type of survey carried out and if Street Parking was considered in planning applications.
Ms McMath stated it would depend upon the circumstances of each case and if the application was situated in the town centre boundary.  She stated that other considerations would be public transport and other car parking facilities.  She informed members that a variety of surveys were carried out at different times and on different days and in adjoining streets also.

Councillor Newcombe stated that 2-3 car parking spaces were being lost with the construction of the new toilets. 
Ms McMath stated that town centre developments had a lower standard of parking need.

Councillor P McShane left the meeting at this point.

E/2008/0134/F  Mr Raymond McCaw, C/O MI Architects, 7-9 Stone Row, Coleraine, BT52 1DE.  Location, 243 Whitepark Road, Lisnagunogue.  Proposed development of 4 no. detached dwellings.

Ms McMath stated that there were 5 letters of objection.

There were no further objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2009/0262/O  Mr L Halliday, C/O 2020 Architects Ltd, 9a Linenhall Street, Ballymoney.  Location, 35m South West of 22 Haw Road. Bushmills.  Proposed single dwelling and detached garage.
Ms McMath stated that the above application had been withdrawn.

Councillors C & P McShane returned to the meeting.

E/2009/0271/O  Rural Housing Association, 64a Derry Road, Omagh.  Location, site 20m North of 15 Cairns Road, Cushendall.  Proposed site for residential development.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to no reason why this development was essential in this rural location and could not be located within a settlement, ribbon development, detrimental change to the rural character of the countryside, ribbon development, failure to create a quality residential environment, detrimental to the rural character of the AONB and no need having been identified by the Northern Ireland Housing Executive which could not be readily met within an existing settlement in the locality.

Councillor McCambridge requested that this application be deferred for a month for additional information.

Councillor McDonnell stated that regard should be paid to the Area Plan and that it should not be treated like a template.  He stated that the Roads objection was also very late as there were already people living on the road.  He stated that it would be a pity to loose out on the opportunity for more houses.
Councillor McMullan stated that there was a housing emergency in Cushendall and that houses were needed.  He stated that this was the first proposal to build in quite a few years.  He informed members that he was disappointed with the refusal reasons listed.
Councillor P McShane stated that he supported the request by Councillor McCambridge and asked if a deferral was possible under PPS21.

After discussion, it was agreed to defer the application for one month to allow for additional information.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Office Meetings would be held on 7th April.
11:06:05
BUILDING CONTROL REPORT


The Building Control Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

In the absence of the Head of Building Control, the Clerk delivered this report.
Energy Performance of Buildings (Certificates and Inspections) Regulations (NI) 2008 and (Amendment) Regulations (NI) 2009

The Clerk stated that Council would recall at its meeting on 22nd June 2009, following a request from the Department of Finance and Personnel, approval was granted for Building Control to become the authorised enforcement body and to undertake the assigned function in respect of the above legislation.

He informed members that at a subsequent meeting on 22nd February 2010 authorisation was granted for nominated temporary Building Control Surveyors (based at Belfast City Council) to carry out work on behalf of Moyle District Council in the district under the above legislation.

He stated that this pilot scheme was initially to run for a one year period.  He informed members that funding had now been secured by the Department of Finance & Personnel for the scheme to be carried on for a further one year period commencing 1st April 2011 to 31st March 2012.

The Clerk stated that this funding would secure the services of three of the previously approved Building Control Surveyors based in Belfast City Council.  He informed members that it was therefore envisaged that Moyle District Council’s Building Control Officers would begin to undertake some of this work, before assuming permanent enforcement responsibility for this assigned function upon completion of the pilot project.

The Clerk therefore recommended that the listed officers be authorised to act in the Moyle District Council area for any matters arising under the Energy Performance of Buildings (Certificates and Inspections) Regulations (NI) 2008 and the Energy Performance of Buildings (Certificates and Inspections) (Amendment) Regulations (NI) 2009.

After discussion, 

Councillor Harding proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That the officers listed in the report would be authorised to act in the Moyle District Council area for any matters arising under the Energy Performance of Buildings.”
After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,


“That Building Control Report be adopted.”

11:06:06
ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH AND ENFORCEMENT REPORT
The Environmental Health and Enforcement Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

It was agreed that the meeting would continue in committee.
The HEE outlined Powers under Article 28 of the Waste and Contaminated Land (NI) Order 1997.  He stated that it was a defence to show that the defendant did not cause or knowingly permit the deposit of waste.

He stated that Council may do works in default if; the occupier was found guilty of non compliance with a notice above, there was a need to remove the waste to prevent pollution or harm to human health, there was no occupier or he could not be easily traced, the occupier didn’t deposit or knowingly permit the deposit of waste.
The HEE stated that costs could be recovered from the following persons in the situations outlined above; the occupier, the occupier unless he didn’t deposit, cause or knowingly permit, the person who deposited, caused or knowingly permitted the deposit of waste, the person who deposited, caused or knowingly permitted the deposit of waste.

The HEE outlined considerations relevant to Bellisk/Eagry.
He stated that in both instances complaints had been made regarding a single vacant site in a residential development.  He informed members that the site had been vacant for a number of years and was therefore unoccupied – responsibility falls to the owner.

The HEE stated that Council, at present, had no proof of ownership.  He stated that to obtain this proof it was necessary to serve a notice under Article 44 (obtaining of information) on the suspected owner, or use some other means such as Land Registry to establish ownership.

He informed members that Service of an Article 44 Notice is a commitment to the Council taking action under Article 26; as to simply serve a notice and not follow up with further action could be construed as abuse of the system.

The HEE stated that with confirmed ownership, the owner still had the defence of not “causing or knowingly permitting the deposit” of the waste.  Therefore at some stage of the investigation he must be made aware that dumping was taking place; he stated that it was from this point in time that the defence above could not be used unless reasonable steps were taken to prevent dumping and the owner then becomes liable for any continued dumping.

He stated that if Council wished to take action in circumstances such as these any cost for removal of waste, up to the owner being formally made aware of the problem, will fall to the ratepayers. 

The HEE stated that because the power to remove waste in these circumstances was discretionary, rather than mandatory it was important to set criteria against which any site would be judged before any action is taken.
He outlined suggested criteria.
After discussion,

It was agreed that Council would serve an Article 44 Notice, make the land owners aware that dumping was taking place, ask for the dumped articles to be removed and inform them that any further dumping would result in action being taken by Council.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, the HEE stated that there would be 14 days to respond to this.

Application for Mobile Street Trading Licence

The HEE stated that an application for the above had been received, he informed members that unfortunately the applicant had not filled in the areas in which he proposed to trade.



After discussion it was agreed that approval would be granted subject to details of proposed trading areas being completed.

The meeting continued out of committee.



Mutual Aid and NIHE Call Off


The HEE stated that attached were protocols which would enable Moyle and out neighbouring Councils to better respond to an emergency by sharing resources or using NIHE contractors.

After discussion, it was agreed to approve the Mutual Aid and NIHE Call Off.

Food Hygiene Rating Scheme

The HEE stated that the food hygiene scheme was designed to help consumers choose where to eat out or shop for food by giving information about the hygiene standards in restaurants, pubs, cafes, takeaways, hotels, supermarkets and other food businesses.  He informed members that the scheme was run by councils in Northern Ireland in partnership with the Food Standards Agency. 

The HEE stated that each business was given a ‘hygiene rating’ following inspection by a food safety officer from the business’s local council.  He informed members that the hygiene rating showed how closely the business was meeting the requirements of food hygiene law.
The HEE outlined the ratings which would be allocated.  He stated that the aim was to reduce the incidence of foodborne illness and encourage businesses to improve hygiene standards.
The HEE outlined participation and funding for the project.

He stated that in terms of implications for Moyle District Council, there had been no indication that the funding would continue indefinitely and there was a possibility that participation in the scheme may be made compulsory in the future.
He informed members that work completed by ‘early adopter’ councils had generated interest locally amongst public and businesses alike.  He informed members that officers involved had acknowledged the extra effort and work generated in implementing and maintaining the scheme.  She stated that lessons had been learned from these ‘early adopters’ which would benefit Council as we embark upon the scheme at this stage.  


After discussion,

Councillor Harding proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That it was recommended that the council support the Environmental Health Department in its application for funding and the Food Hygiene Rating Scheme as a tool for improving food safety standards and sustaining high levels of compliance.”
Councillor C McShane left the meeting at this point.

Petroleum Licensing on Rathlin

The HEE stated that Providence Resources who have been granted the above licence met with islanders on 22nd March 2011.  He informed members that they had undertaken to meet Council on their next visit to the area.

This was agreed.

Councillor McIlroy stated that dog waste facilities were required in the Millennium Park.

The HEE stated that he would look at this issue.

Councillor Graham stated that some farmers had been enquiring about a farmers market in the Diamond area of Ballycastle, he enquired about the procedure for setting something like this up.

Councillor Harding stated that there was already the Country Market.

The HEE stated that this could be considered and discussed with the Town Centre Manager.
Councillor C McShane returned to the meeting.

After discussion, Councillor McMullan stated that Council should apply for funding under the rural development programme to look at existing events and improve and renew existing or old events.

This was agreed.
After discussion,


Councillor C McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the Environmental Health and Enforcement Report be adopted.”

11:06:07
DEVELOPMENT SERVICES REPORT

The Development Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Arts and Culture
Councillor McConaghy welcomed the Arts Officer to the meeting.

The Arts Officer stated that she would be outlining a summary of activities for 2010/11 and her Arts Business Plan for 2011/12..
She stated that there had been 44 performances, 78 workshops and 12 projects.  She informed members that the arts forms used were theatre, street theatre, dance, literature, visual art, film, drumming, stage/horror make up and sculpture.

The Arts Officer gave a summary of projects including Red Card Theatre, Public Art Sculptures and schools projects, children’s theatre, Festival Fever, Brighter Nights, Lammas Literature Event, Lammas Street Entertainers Competition, Halloween preparations and Parade, Stilt Walkers, Christmas Literature Event and Dalriada Festival.  She stated that the projects had taken place throughout the Moyle District and that there had been active participation in them through workshops, discussion and networking.  The Arts Officer also outlined the funding sources for members.

The Arts Officer stated that the vision for the Arts Programme Business Plan for 2011-12 was; to enhance the quality of life for residents and visitors to Moyle District through access to, and participation in, arts events.

She stated that areas to look at were Objectives, External Liaison, Resource Management, Expected Outcomes and Quotes from participants.

The Arts Officer stated that the objectives were to continue to offer a high quality programme of arts events and activities including art, drama, dance, literature and street theatre.  To ensure that the arts are available to the public and a wide range of groups at diverse locations across the Moyle District.  To promote the arts and Cultural programme through publicity material, press coverage and website.  To work in partnership with Community Safety Partnership, District Policing Partnership, Good Relations Office and North East Peace III Partnership and other agencies to maximise delivery of arts projects and to work in partnership with other voluntary and statutory groups to promote and develop the arts.

With regard to External Liaison, the Arts Officer outlined external groups which she would work with throughout the course of 2011/12.

The Arts Officer discussed with members her Draft Arts Programme for 2011/12 which included an Arts event at the Disability Fun Day, Festival Fever workshops and performances, Brighter Nights, Lammas Street Entertainers Competition, Literature Events, Halloween preparation and parade, Stilt Walking and a joint Theatre project with the Good Relations Officer.  She stated that these events would be taking place throughout Moyle and that she would hope to include Armoy, Ballintoy and Rathlin.
The Arts Officer gave a breakdown of how the £3000 budget contributed from Moyle District Council would be allocated.  She also outlined other possible sources of funding with a total of £18,850.

With regard to External Standards the Arts Officer stated that she wished to maintain a high standard of artistic excellence and continue and improve documentation, monitoring and evaluation of projects

She stated that the expected outcomes and benefits were; the delivery of quality arts projects across the Moyle District, delivery of arts programmes to include groups and individuals from diverse indentities and needs, to maintain the number of attendances at and participants in arts activities to levels of in 2010/11, to maintain the profile of the Moyle arts programme within public media and website, to deliver projects in partnership with CSP, DPP, GRO and other agencies and to maintain partnerships with other voluntary and statutory groups to promote and develop the arts.

Councillor M Black stated that this was £3000 well spent.  She stated that she would like to see busking at the Lammas Fair Street Entertainers Competition and wished the Arts Officer well for the Halloween Parade.

After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,

“That Council approve the summary of Arts activities for 2011/11 and the Arts Business Plan for 2011/12.”

Councillor McIlroy stated that this was a good presentation and that there was a wide spread of activities over the Moyle area.  He suggested that a Festival Fever Chairman’s Day could be held to bring together participants in the workshop from all over Moyle.

Councillor McConaghy stated that this would be a question for the next Council after 5th May.

Councillor Newcombe congratulated the Arts Officer on her presentation.  He stated that he wished to flag up the Council workers float at the Halloween parade which had been one of the best in the parade.  He stated that he would like to see an extension of the judging for the Lammas Fair Street Entertainers competition over the two days to keep the entertainment on the streets for the duration.

Councillor McMullan congratulated the Arts Officer also and enquired about a possible scheme with the disability groups in the Glens.
It was agreed that the Arts Officer would discuss this with Councillor McMullan.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, it was agreed that the Arts Officer would look into the project with the Youth Council which had been proposed for the Seafront Exhibition Centre.

Development Services – Reporting Method

The HDS stated that Council would recall that it was agreed to review the method of reporting which was adopted by Development Services in 2010. She informed members that this consisted of each programme officer presenting an annual draft plan to Council for discussion and approval and then presenting a 6 month progress report. 

The HDS stated that Council were asked to consider if this method has worked well over the past year and if they wish to continue with it. 
After discussion,


Councillor P McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McMullan and resolved,

“That the Development Services method of reporting would continue as it had in the past year.”

Consultation Document on the Review of the Regional Development Strategy 2011 – 

The HDS stated that Council were aware that the above consultation document was published in January and required a response by March 31st 2011. 

She informed members that NILGA had drafted a response to the document following a workshop/meeting with the Department on 1st March.
She stated that Council may wish to endorse this response and/or further develop the points and submit a response specific to Moyle. 
After discussion,


Councillor McDonnell proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That Council endorse the Nilga response to the Consultation Document on the Review of the Regional Development Strategy 2011.”

Northern Area Plan – Public Examination 

The HDS stated that the Planning Appeals Commission had been requested by the Department of the Environment to conduct a Public Examination into the objections to the draft Northern Area Plan 2016.

She informed members that the details of how the Public Examination was to be conducted along with a copy of MDC’s original objection were attached.
The HDS stated that Council should note that all objections to the Draft Plan which had not been withdrawn would be considered by the Commission whether or not the objector takes part in the Examination. 

She informed members that Ostick and Williams – Architects and Town Planning Consultants - assisted Moyle District Council in preparing its original objections. The HDS stated that if Council now wish to re-examine the original objection and perhaps make adjustments given that local circumstances may now be different, Ostick and Williams had provided a quote for the various options. She stated that this would include a workshop with all Councillors

The HDS outlined the options available to Council and the costs involved.
Councillor McMullan stated that Council had spent time listing their objections to the Plan, he stated that he saw no benefit in taking the matter further, but that Councils objections should be taken forward.

Councillors Blaney, McCambridge and McConaghy agreed with these comments.
After discussion, it was agreed that Council would make a further written submission but would not take part in the Examination.

Good Relations Grant Application 

The HDS stated that an application had been received from ‘North Antrim Cultural Society’ for £250 to go towards the costs of running a touring exhibition marking the 30th anniversary of the 1981 Hunger Strike. She informed members that the exhibition would consist of national and regional archive materials, both print and photographic as well as contributions from the local community. She informed members that there would also be a programme of discussion opportunities with invited speakers. 
The HDS stated that the application met criteria and recommended approval.

This was agreed.

Community Small Grant Application – Home Start Causeway
The HDS stated that an application for a Community Small Grant had been received from Home Start Causeway. She informed members that the organisation provided home visiting volunteers who offered a range of practical and emotional support to young families with at least one child under the age of five. She stated that Home Start Causeway receives 10% of its referrals from the Moyle area, from Health Visitors, Social Workers or families themselves.  She informed members that currently its volunteers were working with three families in the Moyle area, helping 15 children in total. 
The HDS stated that the organisation received funding from NHSCT and was applying for a £100 grant towards the shortfall in the core costs of providing the service in Moyle.  She informed members that a copy of the application was attached. The HDS stated that from 1st April, Community Small Grants would only be awarded to organisations that provided a service to Moyle residents and were based in Moyle. She informed members however Home Start Causeway was eligible for a grant until then since it provided a services for residents of Moyle. 
After discussion, 

Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That Council approve the Community Small Grant to Home Start Causeway.”
Community Infrastructure Fund - Request from Greenlight Gateway for one month extension to grant spend

The HDS stated that the Greenlight Gateway was awarded a grant of £6,959.64 from the Community Infrastructure Fund towards the ‘Space to Grow’ project. She informed members that work was nearing completion on the project and the organisation had already claimed approximately 50% (£3,594.58) of the grant.  She stated that a condition of the grant from Council was that the group must incur the expenditure before it claimed the grant and the grant must be claimed by 31st March 2011.   She informed members that the group was awaiting a match funding grant from Ulster Garden Villages to provide them with sufficient cash flow to complete the project. She stated that this grant was due within the next month and this would allow the group to incur sufficient expenditure to claim the remainder of the Council grant and complete the project. The HDS stated that Greenlight Gateway had submitted a request to carry over the remaining Community Infrastructure Fund grant (£3,365.06) that they had not yet claimed until 30th April 2011. 
After discussion, it was agreed to approve the request from Greenlight Gateway for a one month extension to their grant spend from the Community Infrastructure Fund.
Councillor Graham declared an interest in this issue.
Addendum to the Development Services Report

Community Infrastructure Fund - Request from Armoy Motorcycle Road Racing Club for 2 month extension to grant spend

The HDS stated that the Armoy Motorcycle Road Racing Club was awarded a grant of £1,178.06 from the Community Infrastructure Fund towards upgrading of start/ finish area of the race course.  She informed members that work was completed on the project applied for and the organisation had submitted a claim to date for £807.48 of the grant.  

The HDS stated that a condition of the grant from Council was that the group must incur the expenditure before it claimed the grant, and the grant must be claimed by 31st March 2011.   She informed members that as a result of issues with cash flow, the Club are requesting an extension to the grant until 31st May 2011, to allow them to pay the outstanding bills relating to the project and subsequently claim the remainder of the grant from Council.

After discussion, this was agreed.
Continuation of Service Level Agreement with Causeway CAB from 1st April 2011- 31st March 2012.

The HDS stated that Council had agreed a contribution of £13,276 to CAB for advice provision in Moyle for 2011-12. She informed members that match funding grant assistance from DSD, through the Community Support Programme, was expected, similar to previous years, however a Letter of Offer had yet to been received from DSD. 

The HDS stated that the current 2-year Service Level Agreement with CAB was due to end on 31st March 2011. She informed members that further guidance was expected from DSD regarding advice provision beyond 2012, so it was recommended that Council approve in principle an extension of the SLA with Causeway CAB for one further year subject to confirmation of match funding from DSD.
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That Council would extend the Service Level Agreement with Causeway CAB for one further year, 1st April 2011 – 31st March 2012, subject to confirmation of match funding from DSD.”

Community Grants Programme Launched

The HDS stated that the Community Grants Programme had been launched and closing dates for receipt of applications were outlined.
She informed members that a summary of the grants was provided for all Councillors at the Council meeting on 14th March. She informed members that all community and voluntary groups on Council’s database received written notification and a public notice was placed in the local papers. The HDS stated that applications would continue to be received on a rolling basis for Community Small Grants and Seeding Grants. She informed members that the Community Grants Assessment Panel would meet on Tuesday 12th April at 7pm to assess the applications received for the Community Festivals Fund and Rural Summer Scheme Grants and the recommendations of the panel would be brought to the following Council meeting for final approval. 
In reply to Councillor O Black, the HDS stated that the Community Festivals Pot had been increased by £15,000 with two pots being available, one for major and one for minor festivals.
Councillor O Black stated that she was disappointed as this would not provide much funding as some festivals cost over £20,000.

Peace III, Meet the Moderator Event

The HDS stated that she wished to mention a leaflet which had been circulated to members.  She stated that this was with regard to the Meet the Moderator event to be held in Thyme and Co through Peace III.
After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,

“That Councillor McConaghy meet the Moderator at the event and that he would present him with a plaque.”
After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,

Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the Development Services report and Addendum be adopted.”
Councillor Harding left the meeting at this point.

11:06:08
INTERIM REPORTS FOR TOURISM AND LEISURE SERVICES
The Interim Reports for Tourism and Leisure Services having been circulated was taken as read.
The Clerk stated that Members had requested McCaddens Design make amendments to the artwork presented at the last Council meeting on a brand for Moyle Tourism.  He informed members that the proposals had been circulated for Council’s approval.

After discussion,


Councillor O Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor P McShane,

“That the original design for the Moyle District Council branding would be agreed but that it would be produced in lime green.”

On a vote being taken, there were nine votes in favour of and none against the proposal which was carried.

Proposed Pricing Structure Recreation Department Services
The Clerk stated that the proposed pricing structure listed in appendix 1 was discussed and agreed during budget negotiations in conjunction with the ACE.  He informed members that prices for Recreation Department Services were not increased in 2010/11 and the proposed figures included a price increase and addressed the increase in VAT 2.5%

Councillor P McShane stated that there was a difference in pricing structures for football pitches in Ballycastle as compared to Mosside and Bushmills.  He stated that the facilities were the same and asked why they were less expensive than Ballycastle.
Councillor Blaney stated that there was also a difference between GAA and Soccer for Training and Matches.

Councillor P McShane stated that the prices should be equated across the board for all teams.

Councillor M Black agreed with these comments.

After discussion,


Councillor P McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe,

“That prices be equated across the board and set at £16 for matches and £8 for training.”

Councillor Blaney stated that if it was £20 for GAA it should be the same amount for soccer.

The Clerk stated that this would mean a reduction in costs instead of an increase.

Councillor C McShane stated that some sort of rationale was required to go with the figures.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the proposed new pricing structure for Recreation Department Services would be deferred until the next Council Meeting and the the figures would remain unchanged until then.

After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,


“That the Interim reports for Tourism and Leisure be adopted.”
11:06:09
CONFERENCES, COURSES

There were no Conferences and Courses for discussion.
11:06:10
MOYLE COUNCIL’S TENDERING PROCESS


(Requested by Councillor McMullan)
Councillor McMullan stated that in these times of economic downturn, he would like Council to make sure that local enterprises were able to take part in the tendering process.  He suggested that a list be held of who could provide these services within the Moyle area and that Council notify this list as soon as they were ready to tender.
Councillor Newcombe stated that anything over a certain amount had to be tendered.

Councillor M Black stated that there were regulations and rules to be followed when tendering.

Councillor McCambridge stated that Council tendered in order to get best value for money.

The Clerk stated that he appreciated the sentiment of Councillor McMullan in wanting to help local businesses but informed members that there were strict legal requirements.  He stated that local businesses should be encouraged to apply.

Councillor C McShane stated that Council should look into the possible inclusion of Social Clauses in the Tendering Process as exemplified by the DRD Minister.  She stated that this gave smaller businesses, people being brought into work and apprentices a greater chance in taking part.
Councillor Newcombe stated that he was aware of a major contractor who had been instructed which local firm to buy from.

The Clerk stated that this was a very serious allegation and that he would like to have further information on this issue of it was available.

After further discussion, it was agreed that Council would look into the possible inclusion of Social Clauses in the Tendering Process.
Councillor Graham stated that he wished to disassociate himself with this discussion.

11:06:11
CUSHENDALL FIRE STATION


(Requested by Councillor McMullan)


Councillor McMullan requested that a letter be sent to the Fire Authority to enquire when the Business Case would be submitted for Cushendall Fire Station and also to enquire as to what had happened to the £168m set aside for the ten year programme.  He informed members that the fire station in the Glens was only ever supposed to be temporary and was not fit for purpose.


Councillor P McShane stated that he was in support of this request.


After discussion, this was agreed.


Councillor O Black left the meeting at this point.

11:06:12
twinning


(Requested by Councillor P McShane)


Councillor P McShane stated that the proposed twinning arrangement between Moyle District Council and the Munipicipality of Gaza was a humanitarian proposal.  He stated that he would like to see it go ahead as planned.  He informed members that many Councillors had sought clarity and had highlighted areas of concern and that the agreement had been changed in the hope that the position could be moved forward.  He stated that the Antrim to Gaza group had support right across the area.


Councillor McCambridge stated that she had felt that there was not enough information with the original proposal and many members felt that they could not commit to this project.  She stated that there had been broad based community group involvement in this project which had humanitarian reasons behind it.  She stated that she understood that the group were not seeking financial support from Council but that their association with Council would strengthen their ability to achieve grants and funding.


After discussion,



Councillor McCambridge proposed,



Seconded by Councillor C McShane,

“That Council agree in principle to be supportive of the proposed Twinning agreement between Moyle District Council and the Munipicipality of Gaza.”


In reply to Councillor Graham, Councillor P McShane confirmed that the group would not be seeking funding or financial support from Council.  He stated that the only resource sought would be a limited human resource.


Councillor McIlroy stated that he did not agree with this, he stated that numerous countries were in need of support and not just Gaza.


Councillors McDonnell and Graham agreed with these comments.


Councillor P McShane stated that individual Members could bring back suggestions for any project they wished to support.


After further discussion,



Councillor McDonnell proposed an amendment,



Seconded by Councillor McIlroy,



“That this decision be deferred until the election of the new Council.”


Councillor McCambridge stated that this would frustrate the progress of the group who wished to move forward.

Councillor P McShane called for recorded votes on the issue.


On a vote being taken on the amendment, Councillors Graham, McConaghy, McDonnell and McIlroy voted in favour of and Councillors M Black, Blaney, McCambridge, McMullan, C McShane, P McShane and Newcombe voted against the amendment which was lost.


On a vote being taken on the proposal, Councillors M Black, Blaney, McCambridge, McMullan, C McShane, P McShane and Newcombe voted in favour of and Councillors Graham, McDonnell and McIlroy voted against the proposal which was carried.  Councillor McConaghy abstained.
11:06:13 
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 

and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985
The Clerk stated applications had been received under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985 for the following;

Occasional Licence for Messrs Stanley & James McFarland, 51 Main Street Bushmills, for a Social Evening for Ballintoy Masonic Lodge on 8th – 9th April 2011.
Occasional Licence for Robert Gray of 22 Main Street, Ballintoy, for Dance and Social Evening for Ballinlea LOL 1511 on 29th – 30th April 2011.

There were no objections to the above application.

11:06:14
Sealing of Documents
There were no documents for signing and sealing.

11:06:15
Correspondence

Councillors McDonnell and McMullan left the meeting at this point.

Letter from Department of the Environment regarding Planning (Fees) (Amendment) Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2011
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 8th March 2011 from Tidy Northern Ireland regarding working with Council on local environmental quality issues. 
This letter was noted.
Letter dated 11th March 2011 from the Minister for Social Development in response to Council’s letter regarding the policy relating to the unblocking of open fires in Housing Association and Housing Executive homes. 
This letter was noted.
Letter dated 14th March 2011 from the Roads Service regarding Review of Off-Street Parking Charges 
This letter was noted.
Letter dated 15th March 2011 from the Roads Service regarding Roads Service Reports to Council 2011 
After discussion, it was agreed to approve Roads Service request to hold one meeting this year in early Autumn rather than two.
Letter dated 15th March 2011 from the Department of Justice regarding Public Consultation – Retention and Destruction of Fingerprints and DNA in Northern Ireland 
This letter was noted.
Letter dated 21st March 2011 from the Chief Executive of the Northern Health and Social Care Trust regarding the Public Inquiry into C.difficile in the Northern Ireland Health and Social Care Trust 
This letter was noted.
Letter dated 23rd March 2011 from Nilga enclosing the Key Issues Bulletin – March 2011
This letter was noted.
The meeting concluded at 22:26pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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